

# 高中英语学习辅导 〇月步训练

高中一年级主编 邓耀臣 王爱萍

辽宁师范大学出版社

《全日制普通高级中学英语新大纲》和新高中英语第一册(上、下)在全国已广泛投入使用。为帮助广大高中英语教师和学生充分理解教材和掌握教材,有效地运用教材,训练和培养英语语言知识和各种言语能力,我们编写了本书。

本书共分二十六个单元,每个单元包括三部分内容:学习要点、疑难解析和同步训练。在学习要点部分,我们列出每单元要掌握的四会与三会词组(除教师用书所提到的)、重点句型、日常交际用语和本单元所讲解的重点语法项目。在疑难解析部分,我们强调难句的理解、难词的用法,强调重视英语的习惯表达法;在比较准确地用汉语解释了英语词语的含义后,列举英语例句,附以例句的译文,做到"举一反三",使学生不但理解英语词语,而且能活用,触类旁通,掌握有关词语的用法;帮助学生打下坚实的基础。同步训练部分不仅包括高考必测题型:单项填空(语音测试,知识点测试和交际英语的运用)、完形填空、阅读理解、单词拼写和短文改错,还包括会考题中出现的句型转换和完成句子。能够从各个方面检测学生对单元知识的掌握情况。在完形填空、阅读理解和短文改错等文章的选材上力求与本单元的课文在体裁和体材上相吻合,使学生学完课文后,通过阅读这些文章,能更好地理解和掌握本单元所讲述的话题和内容,使我们的练习真正起到同步训练的作用。

本书在编写过程中,参考了多种英语书刊和辅导材料,特别是《阅读理解 100 篇》、《高一英语能力测试》等书目,谨此致谢。

烟台师范学院英语系主任杨玉林教授为本书的编写提出了许多宝贵意见,并在百忙中对本书的全部稿件进行了认真地审订和修改,在此表示衷心的感谢。

由于作者水平有限,又由于新教材刚刚投入使用,编写仓促,肯定会有不足之处,诚请广大师生提出宝贵意见,编者不胜感激!

编 者 1997年4月

# CONTENTS 目录=

Unit	Page
1 The Summer holidays	1
2 In the lab	11
3 American English	21
4 Travel	30
5 Why do you do that?	41
6 A new factory	52
7 Earthquakes	62
8 Mainly revision	73
9 Computers	83
10 Sports	92
11 Country music	100
12 English programmes	109
13 Abraham Lincoln	119
14 Mainly revision	128
15 Healthy eathing	137
16 Fire	146
17 Nature	154
18 The necklace	163
19 Jobs	172
20 Mainly revision	182
21 Karl Marx	191
22 Britain and Ireland	200
23 Rescuing the temple	208
24 The science of farming	218
25 At the conference	227
26 Mainly revision	237
同步练习参考答案	247

# Unit 1 The summer holidays

### □学习要点

### 1.词 汇

- 1. introduce 2. although 3. employ, 4. for the first time 5. a general idea/a main idea 6. find out 7. on the farm 8. by the lights of 9. at harvest time 10. on an open fire 11. give one's best regards/love/wishes to sb.
- 12. in your opinion 13. be different ... from... in 14. from dawn until dark 15. as a result

### 1.句型

- 1. So +be 动词/助动词/情态动词+主语
- 2. It is time for +n.
- 3. It is the time of year for sth. It is time for sb. to do sth.
- 4. go on doing go on to do go on with sth.
- 5. have sb. do have sb. /sth. doing have sth. done
- 6. It's your turn to do sth.

### ■. 日常交际用语

1. Hello/Hi!

- 2. I'll introduce you to...
- 3. Nice to meet you.
- 4. See you soon.

5. Bve!

- 6. I must go/be leaving now.
- 7. Give one's regards/best wishes/loves to....

### Ⅳ.语 法

复习学过的各种时态的特殊疑问句

### □疑难解析

 So was my friend Bob White. = My friend Bob White was also at the centre school. 我的朋友鲍勃・怀特也是(在中心学校读书)。

"So+be/have/助动词/情态动词+主语"的结构中的"so"代替上句中的某个成份。注意此结构的语序是倒装的,而助动词/情态动词,一般与上句中的助动词/情态动词一样。如果上句中的谓语动词是 be 或 have(助动词),则"so"后面也用 be 或 have。如果上句没有助动词/情态动词,则"so"后面用 do(或 does,did)。如:

He's a student. So am I. (=I am also a student.) 他是学生。我也是(学生)。

- -I have finished my homework. 我已经完成了作业。
- —So have I. (=I have also finished my homework.)我也完成了(作业)。

- -I played basketball yesterday. 昨天我打篮球了。
- —So did I. 我也打了。
- 2. I must be off now. 我现在得走了。
  off 在这里是副词,在此句中作表语,表示"(离)开"、"(走)开"。
- 3. I want to introduce my friend Jane. 我想把我的朋友珍妮介绍给你。 introduce 是及物动词,意思是"介绍(相识)"。introduce sb. to sb. (把……介绍给......), "to sb."有时可以省略。如:

Let me intrduce Miss Green(to you). 让我(给你)介绍格林小姐。

I'd like to introduce you to them. 我想把你介绍给他们。

4. What's the nicest part of your holiday in your opinon?

在你看来,你的假期哪段过得最好?

句中的 in your opinion 意思是"在你看来"、"依你看"、和 in your view 意思相近,用来表示个人的意见或看法。one's 可表示不同的物主代词,如 my,your, his, her 等,也可以用名词的所有格代替,如 my teacher's, Tom's 等。如:

In our opinion, he should go to see the doctor. 依我们看,他应该去看医生。

In Tom's opinion, winter is the best season. 在汤姆看来,冬天是最好的季节。

5. from dawn until dark 意为"从早到晚"。如:

He is busy with his work from dawn until dark. 从早到晚忙于工作。

6.... in the north where it is colder...

句中包含一个由 where 引导的定语从句,用来修饰前面的先行词 where 。where 在从句中作状语表示地点。如:

This is the room where Luxun once lived. 这是鲁迅曾经住过的房子。

7. Although the farm is large, my Dad has only two men working for him.

农场虽然很大,我爸爸却只雇了两个人在农场为他干活。

此句中 although 引导一个让步状语从句。

注:although 和 but 不能并存。如上句话也可以这样说:

The farm is large, but my Dad has only two men working for him.

- 8. As a result, we have to water the vegetable garde. 因此,我们不得不给菜园浇水。
  - 这句话等于: As it doesn't often rain here, we have to water the vegetable garden.

1) as a result 意为"因此"、"由于……的结果",常用在有上文(表示原因)的情况下。如:
It was late at night and there was no bus. As a result, we had to walk home.

夜深了,又没有公共汽车,因此我们不得不走回家。

as a result 之后还可以接 of,构成 as a (the) result of... 的短语,表示"由于……的结果"。如:

As a result of the fire, hundreds of people lost their lives. 由于大火,好几百人失去了生命。

2)water 在这里是动词,当"浇水"讲。如:

Some students were planting trees, while the others were watering the trees.

## □同步练习

ī		单项填容	
1	٠	里坝堰分	

半视模工			•	
A)从A、B、C、D	中找出其划线部分	} 与所给单词划线	部分读音相同的说	5. あんしゅう しゅうしゅう とうしゅう とうしゅう しゅうしゅう もんしゅう しゅうしゅう という という しゅう しゅう しゅう しゅうしゅう しゅう
1. vacation	A. ch <u>a</u> nnel	B. practice	C. oral	D. change
2. introduce	A. computer	B. pump	C. summer	D. subject
3. partner	_	B. reg <u>ar</u> ds	C. quarter	D. grammar
4. wheat	A. beer	B. meet	C. bread	D. area
5. general	A. garden	B. game	C. geography	D. green
B)从A、B、C、D	四个选项中选出一	一个能填入空白处	的最佳答案。	
6. Charlie was la	te for class	the heavy snow.		
A. because	B. with	C. as a result	D. as a result of	
	ne of for th		n your country?	
A. a year	B. year C. day	D. a day		
8. Jane handed in	ı her homework y	esterday		
A. So did I	B. So was I	C. I did so D. S	So I did	
9. Although they	were tired, they_	until 12 o'c	lock.	
A. went on wo	ork .	B. went o	n to work	
C. went on wo	orking	D. went	working	
10. So much for	the new words. N	ow let's th	e text.	
A. go on to study B. go studying				
C. go on studying D. go on study				
11: Please don't	have the horse	all the time.		
A. run	B. running	C. ran D. to	run	
12. It's to	be on duty today	•		
A. in turn	B. by turns	C. by your turn	D. your turn	
13. — How is yo	our farther?			
A. He is over	fifty	B. He is	a biology teacher	
C. He is muc	h better today	D. He is	thin and tall	7
14. I'm not very chemistry. I'll work harder to improve it.				
A. good at	B. good in	C. well at	D. well in	
15. — Hi, Mary.	This is my friend	Jane.		
A. Hi, Jane. 1	l'm Mary	B. How a	are you?	
C. Nice to meet you D. Are you Jane				
16, you'	d better wait for h	im a while.		

A. In my opinior	n	B. Out o	of my mind	
C. By my own w	vords	D. In m	y side	•
17. The teacher told	us a story	_ the beginnin	g class.	
A. in of	3. in of the	C. at of	D. at in	
18. I met an old frie	end of mine	_ college	the first day of	f term.
A. in, on B.	at,on C. at th	ne, in D. in	,at	
19. I'm afraid the jo	urney will be	for him.		
A. too many	B. much too	C. very much	D. too much	
20. I watchir	ng TV list	tening to the r	adio.	
A. enjoy, to	B. like, than	C. prefer, than	D. prefer, to	
21. Please w	hen the train will	arrive.		
A. find	B. find out	C. look for	D. say	
22. — Where is Stev	ve?			
— He for	r about half an ho	our.		
A. has gone awa	ıy	B. has le	eft	
C. has been away	у	D. was a	away	
23. I don't like the o	ake. There is	sugar in it	•	
A. much too	B. too much	C. very much	D. too many	
24. — What about _	out for a d	rive?		
— That's great!				
	B. us to go	C. go D.	to go	
25. —				
— He was writin	ng a letter.			
	chinese words has			
	summer vacation			•
	doing at this time			
	know about Bob	White?		
Ⅰ. 完形填空				
阅读下面短文,掌握	屋其大意,然后从	26-50各题所	给的四个选项中	,选出一个最佳答
案。				
				brought him <u>26</u>
_umbrellas and then he			London, 28 t	hey were mended.
Several days later, Mr B				
A few weeks ago,!				30 an unbrella
with him that day. 31			-	32 by the seat.
When the train arrived			-	
picked up the umbrella				
35, he was stopped	by the man, who	said angrily,"	That <u>36</u> mine	!"Mr. Brown <u>37</u>

and gave it back to him.

Then Mr. Brown went directly to 38 . The people there had got his six umbrellas ready. After a close look at each of them, he said, "You've 39 them very well."

In the afternoon, he went to the station and got into the train again. The 40 man was in the same seat. He looked at Mr. Brown and his six umbrellas, "You've had a good day,"he said.

26. A. old	B. broken	C. cheap	D. rejected
27. A. to	B. in	C. into	D. out of
28. A. which	B. that	C. where	D. and where
29. A. sold them out		B. handed them out	
C. gave them bad	ek .	D. got them back	
30. A. taking	B. to take	C. bringing	D. to bring
31. A. Sit	B. Sat	C. Sitting	D. To sit
32. A. stand	B. stood	C. standing	D. to stand
33. A. Suddenly	B. Usually	C. In fact	D. In a hurry
34. A. as	B. which	C. that	D. what
35. A. out	B. on	C. off	D. in
36. A. was	B. is	C. belonged	D. belongs to
37. A. apologized	B. returned	C. smiled	D. turned round
38. A. the bus stop		B. the station gate	
C. his umbrella s	hop	D. the big shop	
39. A. made	B. repaired	C. designed	D. sold
40. A. strange	B. poor	C. other	D. same

### Ⅱ. 阅读理解

A)阅读下列短文,从每题所给四个选项中选出最佳答案。

A

Dear Mary,

Thank you very much for your kind invitation to spend the weekend at your home, but I'm afraid I can't accept it. I'm very sorry indeed for I have the most happiest memories of last weekend I spent with you and Roger. You remember I was fond of hiking(郊游). Well, I am now secretary of a hiking club and one of our walks is fixed at that very weekend. As I am leading it, I feel I must go, but I am most terribly disappointed. I only hope you will ask me again for some other weekend and that I will have better luck that time.

Kindest regard to Roger and you.

Yours very truly

Peter

41. Who is the receiver of the letter?

A. Peter

B. Roger C. Mary D. Roger and Mary

- 42. Why won't the writer spend the weekend with Mary?
  - A. He spent the weekend with her last week.
  - B. He has to stay with Roger at the weekend.
  - C. He'll be busy organizing a walk at the weekend.
  - D. He thinks that hiking is more interesting.
- 43. Which of the following statements is true?
  - A. Mary is a secretary of a hiking club.
  - B. Mary is invited to stay with Roger and Peter.
  - C. Peter is sorry he can't spend the weekend with Mary.
  - D. Peter is sorry he can't take one of the walks organized by the hiking club.
- 44. What hasn't been referred to in the letter?
  - A. Who has asked Peter to spend the weekend.
  - B. Why Peter refusd to accept the invitation.
  - C. Where the weekend will be spent.
  - D. When Mary will ask Peter to spend another weekend with her.
- 45. What is the letter about?
  - A. How to write an invitation.
  - B. How to accept an invitation.
  - C. How to refuse an invitation.
  - D. How to send an invitation.

В

15 Lancaster Street London England Dec. 26,1992

Dear Irene,

Many thanks for your letter of 20th December to Wai-ming and me. Wai-ming's mother sent it to us here in England. I thought I had better reply myself since, as you know, your brother is not very good at writing letters.

You asked whether Wai-ming's application(申请) for a scholarship(奖学金)had been successful. Well, as you can see by now, it was. He is doing a one-year postgraduate course (研究生课程)in world history here at Lancaster University. The little house we live in is near the University. We have to buy a used car which is necessary because the bus service here is very poor.

We arrived in England at the beginning of September, and stayed in London for three weeks with my cousin Kwok, who owns a large restaurant there. This was the first time he had met my husband. Then we went to Cambridge for a week, where Wai-ming had to attend a meeting, and after that we came up to Lancaster and had two weeks to find somewhere to live and generally got organized before Wai-ming's course began.

The weather has been quite a change from home. Last week we had some snow, the first we had ever seen. We went outside and threw snowballs at each other, just like children!

We get on very well with most of the English people we have met, although we had some difficulty at first understanding the northern accent(口音).

Well, that's about all our news. Wai-ming's course is going well, and if he passes his exams we will be free to return home in July.

	·	ove,
		Sally
46.	Which of the following refers to different person from the other three?	
	A. Wai-ming.	
	B. Irene's brother.	
	C. Sally's cousin.	
	D. The writer's husband.	
47.	When Irene wrote her letter she knew that	
	A. Wai-ming and Sally were in England.	
	B. Wai-ming had applied for a scholarship.	
	C. Wai-ming's application for a scholarship had been successful.	
	D. Wai-ming was doing a one-year postgraduate course in world history	
48.	Wai-ming's course began on about	
	A. 3rd September	•
	B. 2lst September	77,
	C. 1st October	
	D. 12th October	
49.	Wai-ming and Sally threw snowballs at each other because they	
	A. enjoyed playing with the snow	
	B. had had an argument. (争论)	
	C. felt very cold	
	D. wanted to be like children	
50.	We can infer(推断)from the first paragraph that Irene	
	A. does not like writing letters very much	
	B. does not live with her mother now	
	C. was in England when she wrote her letter	4,, 14
	D. does not particularly like Sally	
	c	

From the beginning rivers have played an important part(作用) in the life of man. In old times, man settled near rivers or on river banks and built up their homes there. Water is Nature's gift to man. Man needs water to irrigate(灌溉)his crops, to cook and

to wash. Water can be used to produce electricity. The electricity from power stations(发电站) is sent to homes, cities, factories and television stations. Many water sports keep man strong and healthy.

1	In a word, man can	't live withou	t water. V	Ve must n	nake good use of it.	
	51. Rivers have been	n important t	o man		:	
	A. since the last	century		B. for a	very long time	
	C. since a few ye	ears ago		D. since	a few hundred years ago	
	5 <del>2</del> . In old times, ma	n settled nea	r			
	A. Nature	B. rivers	C. bui	ldings	D. cities	
	53. Water can be us	sed to				
	A. make banks			B. make	a gift to man	
	C. produce elect	ricity		D. build	up homes	
	54. Many water spo	orts keep	strong	ζ.	•	
	A. houses	B. cities	C. facto	ories	D. man	
	55. What is the mai	in idea of the	text?			
	A. Everybody m	nust make go	od use of	water.		
	B. We can use w	vater to do so	me washi	ng.		
	C. In old times,	man lived on	river ban	ks.		
	D. Many water		-	-		
B)	根据对话内容,从对	付话后的选项	「中,选出	能填入空	白处的最佳选项,选项中有两项	为
-	选项。					
:	Susan:Good mornin	ng, Mike.				
J	Mike:Good morning	g,Susan. Hov	w are you	?		
	Susan : Fine , thanks.	. When did yo	ou come b	ack to sch	nool?	
	Mike: 56					
	Susan Did you have	_				
ı	Mike: I worked, and	i I made som	e money.			
	Susan: 57					
	Mike:I worked at a	filling statio	n.			
	Susan: 58					
1				lot of win	ndshields(挡风板)59	
	How did you	_				
	Susan: I went to the			amily.		
	Mike:Did you have	_	?			
	Susan:Oh, wonderf					
	Mike: That sounds					
	A. Where did you					
	B. Who said this?	?				

C. I got back last liight.	
D. What did you do?	
E. I went swimming every day.	
F. I knew nothing about it.	
G. What about you?	
Ⅳ. 句型转换	
在 B 句的空白处填写一个合适的词,使之与 A 句的意思基本一致。	•
61. A. Well, it's getting late. I must be leaving now.	
B. Well, it's getting late. I must now.	
62. A. Every day I work frow dawn until dark.	
B. Every day I work	
63. A. Did you have a good holiday?	
B. I wonder you a good holiday?	
64. A. Please give him my regards.	
B. Please give my to him.	
65. A. You are very nice to help me.	
B. That's you me.	
V . 单词拼写	
根据下列句子及所给单词的首字母,在句子右边的横线上写出各单	倬词的正确形式。
66. The water runs along cto different parts of the garden.	66
67. My father usually emore men for the harvest.	67
68. There are five dtime areas in the states.	68
69. Are you doing cstudies this term?	69
70. Which sdo you like best?	70
Ⅵ. 完成句子	
在英语句子的每个空白处填写一个适当的词,使之与汉语句子的意	意思基本一致。
71. 我对生物很感兴趣,但我不喜欢物理。	
I'm but I don't like	
72. 农民们在抽井里的水浇菜园。	
The farmers water from the well and the	garden.
73. 你去年在哪所学校?	
you last year?	
74. 他们常常在露天的篝火上烤肉。	
They often cook meat outside.	
75. 我们在北方较冷的地方种植小麦。	
We grow wheat in the north	
VI. 短文改错	

此题要求改正所给短文中的错误,对标有题号的每一行作出判断:如无错误,在该行

右边横线上画一个勾(~);如有错误(每行只有一个错误),则按下列情况改正。

此行多一个词:把多余的词用斜线(/)划掉,在该行右边横线上写出该词,并也用斜线划掉。

此行缺一个词:在缺词处加一个漏字符号(A),在该行右边横线上写出该加的词。 此行错一个词:在错的词下划一横线,在该行右边横线上写出改正后的词。 注意:原行没有错误的不要改。

A man broke his right leg a few weeks ago christ-	76
mas and was taken into a hospital. He was afraid that	77
he will have to spend Christmas in hospital. Christmas	78
came and he was still in hospital. The doctor told him	79
that he might be able to leave hospital in time to the	80
New Year. Sure enough, he was able to join a party on	81
New Year's Eve. He had a wonderfully time and drank	82
a bit too much. On his way home he was very careless	83
that he slipped(滑倒)on an ice and broke his left leg.	84
It was he who broke both of his leg.	85

### In the lab Unit 2

### □学习要点

### 1.词 汇

- 1. once
- 2. taste
- 3. as 4. allow
- 5. unless

an voltage and constitution of the supplementary

6. request

11. first of all

- 7. none
- 8. return 9. enough
- 10. instead/instead of 13. fill sth. with sth. / be full of
  - 14. dip sth. into

- 12. make sure 15. make a face
- 16, fill in
- 17. be on holiday

### 1.句型

- 1. What about...?
- 2. make sth. + ad j.
- 3. Do what he or she tells you to do.
- 4. never +adj. /adv. enough not + adj. /adv. enough = can not be too adj. /adv.

### Ⅱ. 日常交际用语

- 1. Here are some do's and don'ts.
- 2. What about...?

3. Follow...instructions.

4. Do what he or she tells you to do.

5. Make sure that... .

### №.语 法

复习和掌握英语中表示命令和请求的句式

### □疑难解析

- 1. Have you been in the lab before?以前你们来过实验室吗? have (has) gone 与 have (has) been 的区别在于:前者表示"某人已到某地去了(此时不 在这儿)"。而后者则表示"某人曾经去过某地(去过又回来了)"。如:
  - 一Where is he?他哪去了?
  - ---He has gone to the library. 他去图书馆了。

I have been to the Great Wall twice. 我去过两次长城。

- 2. Once you're in here listen to your teacher.
  - 一旦你们在这儿了,听你们老师的。

once 在这里是连词,表示"一旦"(=if),用来引导条件状语从句。

"Once you're in here"可以说"If you're in here"。如:

Once you miss the chance, you will regret. 你一旦错过这个机会,你会后悔的。

3. Don't touch anything unless your teacher tells you to.

除非老师叫你动,否则就不要动任何东西。

这句话和"Don't touch anything if your teacher doesn't tell you to. "意思相同。

1)unless=if...not,解释为"除非……"、"否则……",但语气比 if...not 重。(注意:在 unless 引导的从句里,动词用一般现在时,不用将来时。)如:

I'll go to the park unless it rains tomorrow. 明天如果不下雨,我就去公园。

Don't move unless I come back. 除非我回来,否则不准乱动。

- 2)unless your teacher tells you to 的 to 是不定式符号,后面省略了动词 do,来避免不必要的重复。不定式符号一般不省略。如:
  - -Would you like a cup of tea?想来杯茶吗?
  - -I'd like to. 我喜欢。(好。)
- 4. What about when we leave?我们离开实验室时又该做什么?

这句话相当于: What should we do when we leave?

句中的 what about=how about,是用来征求对方意见的用语,其后可跟名词(代词)、动名词、副词,还可以跟状语从句(如 when we leave)等。如:

What about going out to play?出去玩怎么样?

How about a cup of tea?来杯茶怎么样?

- 5. He was a little man with thick glasses, but he had a strange way of making his classes lively and interesting. 他是一位个子矮小的人,戴着一副深度眼镜,但是他有一种奇妙的方法,使他的课上得生动有趣。
  - 1)介词短语 with thick glasses 这里用作定语,修饰前面的名词 man。with 是"带有"、"具有"的意思。如:

She is a beautiful girl with long hair. 她是个留长发的漂亮女孩。

2)make sth. +形容词,表示"使得……保持某种状态"。如:

We should make our classroom clean. 我们应该使我们的教室保持洁净。

- 6. One was filled with kerosene, one with castor oil and one with vinegar.
  - 一个瓶子装满煤油,一个瓶子装满蓖麻油,还有一个(瓶子)装满醋。
  - 1)fill...with 意为"用……盛(装、灌)"。如:

Please fill the glass with water. 请把这只杯子装满水。

I am filled with joy. 我心中充满了喜悦。

- 2)此句后半部分是省略句。完整的句子应该是: One was filled with kerosene, one was filled with castor oil and one was filled with vinegar.
- 7. Remember, you must do everything as I do. 记住, 你们必须完全照我这样做。 do everything as I do 中的 as 引导一个方式状语从句, as 是连词, 意为"像(表示方式)"。如:

We must serve the people as Lei Feng did. 我们必须像雷锋那样为人民服务。

8. The mixture tasted terrible. 这种混合液的味道实在是太糟了。

taste 是连系动词,意为"品尝起来"、"有……的味道",后面跟形容词作表语。如:

The soup tastes delicious. 汤尝起来很可口。

类似的连系动词还有 look, sound, smell, feel 等。

- 9. I'm sorry, none of you watched carefully enough. 很遗憾, 你们当中谁都观察得不够仔细。
  - 1) none of...意为"……中没有任何一个"(not any of...),后面跟名词或代词。如:
    None of my friends came. 我的朋友中没有一个人来了。
  - 注:当 none of...用在句子的开头时,与复数名词连用作主语时后面的谓语动词单复数都可用。非正式文体中复数常用些。如:

None of us like/likes coffee. 我们中没有一个人喜欢咖啡。

None of my friends are/is interested in maths. 我的朋友中没有一个对数学感兴趣。

- 2)enough 可以作形容词、副词和代词。这里用作副词修饰前面的副词 carefully。当 enough 作形容词用时可以放在所修饰名词的前面或后面。例如:enough room(足够的空间), seats enough(足够的座位)。当用作副词时,通常放在所修饰词的后面,如 carefully enough, well enough。
  - "I have had enough."中的 enough 是代词。
- 10.... but the finger I put into my mouth was not the one I had dipped into the cup.
  - ……但我放进嘴里的指头不是我在杯里蘸了一下的那个指头。
  - 1) I put into my mouth 是定语从句,修饰前面的 the finger; I had dipped into the cup 也 是定语从句修饰前面 the one。
  - 2)注意句子的时态。主语包含的定语从句中动词 put 用的是过去式;表语所含的定语 从句中动作用的是过去完成时 had dipped,表示动作发生在"过去的过去"。
- 11. Your friend is coming to stay in your house for one week while you and your family are away on holiday. 你的朋友要来你家住一个星期,而你和你的家人却要外出度假。
  - 1) is coming 是现在进行时表示将来时。类似用法的动词还有 go, leave, start 等等(后面课文中提到)。
  - 2)(be) on holiday 意为"度假"、"休假",这是一个固定词组。注意:一定要用介词 on, holiday 用单数,它的前面不能用冠词。如:

Jane was on holiday last week. 珍妮上个星期休假了。

The students on holiday are happy and gay. 度假的孩子们兴高采烈。

3)while 是连词,作"当…的时候"、"与此同时"解。

### □同步练习

### 1. 单项填空

A)从 A、B、C、D 四个单词的划线部分中找出一个读音与其它不同的单词。

1. A. all <u>ow</u>	B. follow	C. grow	D. blow
2. A. suck	B. sh <u>u</u> t	C. request	D. instruction
3. A. taste	B. caster	C. b <u>a</u> sin	D. vacation
4. A. mi <u>x</u>	B. experiment	C. exam	D. expression
5. A. Europe	B. introduce	C. pronounce	D. proper

B)从 A、B、C、D 四个选项中,选出一个能填入空白处的最佳答案。			
6. Where my glasses?I can't see without			
A. are, them B. is, it	C. is, them D. are, it		
7. Is there a box books unde	r the bed?		
A. fill with B. filled of	C. full with D. full of		
8. Each of the children given	an apple.		
A. were B. have been	C. was D. will		
9. They went to the cinema	at home.		
A. instead of stay	B. instead of staying		
C. instead	D. instead staying		
10. This expression soundsh	ere.		
A. correctly B. wonderfully	y C. strange D. well		
11 the boys can speak French	ch.		
A. None B. No one of	C. Nobody of D. None of		
12. Here some dos and don'ts	s.		
A. was B. is C.	have D. are		
13. All the students did the same	•		
A. like the teacher does	B. like the teacher did		
C. as the teacher did D. as the teacher does			
14 your door when you leave	е.		
A. Not forget to lock  B. Don't forget to lock			
C. Not forget locking D. Don't forget locking			
15. The man thick glasses is	the English teacher Class One.		
A. have, in B. with, of	C. with, at D. on, with		
16. Before you leave the room, make	sure the gas is		
A. closed B. turned off	C. turned on D. shut		
17. He still remembers the first class	his teacher.		
A. on B. from	C. at D. for		
18. His lessons were not			
A. easily forgotten	B. forgotten easier		
C. easy forgotten	D. forget easily		
19. You can see the school th	e street.		
A. by the end of	B. at the end		
C. at the end of	D. in the end		
20. The professor said that they didn	't watch		
A. careful enough	B. enough careful		
C. carefully enough	D. enough carefully		
21. Don't touch if he doesn't	tell		
	• •		